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N.C.G.S. allow the City of Hendersonville to be exempt from the regulations of the Utility Commission.
Commissioner Lapsley is a member of the City’s Water and Sewer Advisory Committee which meets
quarterly. They are making a good effort. During the April meeting City Manager John Connet presented
the budget for the system. Rates and equity ‘were discussed briefly. The Board of Commissioners are
opposed to the rate inequity and will send the Resolution to the City of Hendersonville’s Mayor asking the
City to revise their rates.

Commissioner Lapsley made the motion to adopt the Resolution. All voted in favor and the motion carried.

CONSENT AGENDA consisted of the following:

Minutes

Draft minutes were presented for board review and approval of the following meeting(s):
May 6, 2019 - Regularly Scheduled Meeting

Motion:
I'move the Board approves the minutes of May 6, 2019.

Tax Collector’s Report
Deputy Tax Collector Luke Small had presented the Tax Collector’s Report to the commissioners dated
May 4, 2019 for information only. No action was necessary.

Vaya Health — Quarterly Fiscal Monitoring Report (FMR) for the quarter ended March 31, 2019
N.C.G.S. 122C-117(c) requires the staff of the local area mental health authority to provide the County
Finance Officer with the quarterly Fiscal Monitoring Report (FMR) within 30 days of the end of the quarter.
The County Finance Officer is then required to provide the FMR to the Board of Commissioners at the next
regularly scheduled meeting of the board. The FMR for Vaya Health was received by the County Finance
Officer on April 30, 2019.

Motion:
I'move that the Board of Commissioners approves the Vaya Health Fiscal Monitoring Report for the
quarter ended March 31, 2019.

McGill Associated, PA (McGill) Engineering Agreement — FY 2019 Solid Waste Master Plan Update
As directed by the Board with the selection of McGill during the October 1, 2018 Board meeting and in
accordance with NC General Statute 143-64.31 (Procurement of Architectural, Engineering, and Surveying
Services), staff presents the attached engineering agreement for Board approval. :

The proposed agreement with McGill is for $67,500 with the scope as described within the attachment
provided in the agenda packet.

Motion:
1 move that the Board approves the engineering agreement with McGill Associates, PA Sor the
FY2019 solid Waste Master Plan Update for $67,500.

2019.45 Home & Community Care Block Grant: FY2020 County Funding Plan

Each year, the Board of Commissioners is required to adopt a Funding Plan for the Home & Community
Care Block Grant for Older Adults and identify the lead office or agency responsible for coordinating the
County Funding Plan. The Home & Community Care Block Grant is a State/Federal program administered at
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the local level. The proposed Funding Plan supports the service priorities identified for the current planning
cycle. At this time, the HCCBG funding for FY2020 is estimated to be $792,453.

Motion:
{ move that the Board appoints the County Manager's office as the Lead Agency and approve the
proposed FY2020 Funding Plan,

2019.46 Budget Amendment — Park Restroom Project

At the January 7, 2019 meeting, the Board discussed the availability of restroom facilities at Etowah Park.
They approved the purchase of two portable restroom trailers, and directed staff to bring back options for a
permanent structure at Etowah Park, with a consensus to seek grant funding from the Henderson County
Tourism Development Authority (TDA) for these projects. At the January 16, 2019 meeting, the Board
approved the transfer of $102,880 from the Capital Reserve Fund to the General Fund-Recreation to fund the
purchase of the portable restroom trailers.

On April 23, 2019, Henderson County was awarded $99,508 by the TDA to partially fund both the restroom
trailers and the Etowah Park restroom expansion. The Board is requested to approve the receipt of the grant
funds to be recorded in the Capital Projects Fund. The Board is also requested to approve a Budget
Amendment, transferring the $102,880 previously approved from the General Fund - Recreation to the
Capital Projects Fund, for grant tracking purposes.

Motion:
{ move that the Board approves a budget amendment as presented, transferring funds Jrom the
General Fund to the Capital Projects Fund and recognizing grant funds received into the Capital
Projects Fund for the purchase of two commercial restroom trailers and to fund the Etowah Park
Restroom Expansion project

Contact Designation for the Annual NC Demographic Information Survey (NCDS)

The County is asked to participate in the annual North Carolina Demographic Survey (NCDS) which
provides preliminary populations estimates for the County. This information is used by the NC Department
of Transportation (NCDOT) and Office of State Budget Management (OSBM) to determine revenue
distribution. This survey platform was implemented in the last two years. Since that time, Henderson County
has participated in the survey. Curtis Griffin, Property Addressing Coordinator, has served as the point of
contact for this survey as well as the BAS (Boundary and Annexation Survey) and for the 2020 Census. The
County is asked to re-designate the contact by May 24" for this year’s survey.

Motion:
I move that the Board of Commissioners designates Curtis Griffin, Property Addressing Coordinator
as the County’s contact for the annual NC Demographic Survey (NCDS).

United States Department of Justice 2019 Law Enforcement Mental Health and Wellness Act —
(LEMITWA) Program Grant

The Henderson County Sheriff’s Office and the Henderson County Wellness Clinic seek permission from the
Henderson County Board of Commissioners to apply for the United States Department of Justice 2019 Law
Enforcement Mental Health and Wellness Act (LEMHWA) Program Grant in partnership with the North
Carolina Justice Academy. The grant funds are designated to improve the delivery of and access to mental
health and wellness for law enforcement through training and technical assistance, demonstration projects,
and implementation of promising practices related to peer mentoring mental health and wellness programs.
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In Henderson County, the Behavioral Wellness Team and EMS Personnel have devised and implemented a
robust peer support model that has made a positive impact on county employees. The Behavioral Wellness
Team members are diligently working to develop the same type of program in collaboration with the
Sheriff’s Office. Due to the complex nature of professional role diversity at the Sheriff’s Office, the process
for designing and implementing a strong, evidenced-based peer support program requires more time and
attention to detail of each profession.

The LEMHWA grant will provide funding to support the Peer Support Program that the Henderson County
Sheriff’s Office and the Henderson County Behavioral Wellness Program are already working to accomplish.
Three areas included in the grant are:
L) Develop a curriculum to train and support law enforcement officers to become peer mentors.
a.} This program will become a national peer mentor training program for law enforcement, offered
by the US Department of Justice, at completion,
b.) Collaboration with the NC Justice Academy allows the program to meet the demands for law
enforcement training requirements and fulfills the grant partnership requirement. Courses will be
designed and taught collaboratively at the Henderson County Sheriff’s Office. Additional classes
may be offered to other law enforcement agencies at the NC Justice Academy.
I.) Develop activities that are designed to improve the mental wellness of law enforcement officers. These
activitics help law enforcement officers manage their mental wellbeing from a holistic approach to caring for
themselves and peers. The $250,000 in grant funds will allow the county to provide evidence-based
publications about the activities for the US Department of Justice at the end of the grant funding.

IIL.) Implement up to 10 activity projects at $100,000 each, to improve the mental wellness of law
enforcement officers. The Behavioral Wellness Team members have been working with resource agencies to
offer courses in yoga, martial arts, acupuncture, and numerous other evidenced-based activities to specific to
law enforcement officers, which may prevent trauma-related mental health issues and to maintain mental
health wellness. The $1,000,000 grant funds will allow the team implement the activities. This funding will
enhance Henderson County’s ability to provide those services and determine the most effective service for
our law enforcement officers.

No County funds are required for this grant.

Motion:
I move the Board approves the request to apply for the United States Department of Justice 2019
Law Enforcement Mental Health and Wellness Act (LEMHWA) Program Grant.

BUDGET WORKSHOP

Steve Wyatt stated the Board has made the decision to take the Fund Balance threshold from 12 percent
down to 10 percent. Historically we have met 99% of tax base each year. This year we will be projecting
98% instead of 97%. Debt Service this year will include Hendersonville High School and Edneyville
Elementary, which is a $1.8m+ increase to the base budget. This budget represents year one of a four year
strategic plan to meet the long term needs and demands of our growing community. The base budget revenues
are calculated on a revenue neutral tax rate of .511, an increased property tax collection percentage of 98
percent and an allocation of fund balance available above the ten percent level. County government functions
are held at or near existing funding levels while investment in the Henderson County Public School system is
increased by $2.8 million with increases in operational and debt service funding.

The Board evaluated issues and ranked them. A vast majority are included in the budget. What is not included in
this base budget are $9.2 million in requests for long-term capital improvements within the school system and
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SIGNIFICANT ISSUES
In FY20 a position which was previously funded by a grant as a project position is propased to mave to a full-time
! position that will be county funded.
2 |The FY19 budget included a position approved by the BOC in April 2019.
UNFUNDED BUDGET REQUESTS
5 REQUEST TRE
1 |Additional Auxiliary Pay 520,000 50.00013
2 [Twelve (12} new Deputy Positlons $665,953 $0.00429
3 |Additional Equipment for New Deputies $376,976 $0.00243
4 |New Vehicles for Requested Deputies $354,178 $0.00228
5 |Back Up PSAP (911 Cal! Center) 51,162,500 50.00748
6 [Additional Replacement Vehicle 525,667 $0.00017
7 |Body Cameras $263,200 $0.00169
8 [Gym Equipment $6,599 $0.00004
9 ([Tactical Equipment $13,062 50.00008
10 |Drug Enfarcement Program {Additional) $15,000 $0.00010
11 |Telephone and Communications (additlonal) $8,000 $0.00005
12 |Professional Services 97,500 $0.00005
13 [Dues and Memberships $500 $0.00000

Sheriff Lowell Griffin stated a large item that is needed falls under the IT Department, the backup Public
Safety Software Equipment for the 911 Center. He is currently looking at a company, that many of the local
partners use, that he feels will provide a great service at about 1/3 of the cost. By using the same company
they will be able to share information, which will make a tremendous difference. The 911 Call Center back-
up at this time is Haywood County. They have no communication with Haywood County outside of the
telephone. The new software would allow Henderson County to share information with Haywood County
and Haywood County could directly dispatch our units. Henderson County Sheriff’s Office is 6 months
behind with their current system (CAD). This system freezes up for 1-2 minutes and the issue cannot be
fixed. It leaves a risk of 911 shutting down. This is the top priority for the Sheriff, however he does not
have firm numbers for the cost of the new system yet. The new software could be utilized in PSAP, mobile
units, with IPADS and computers.

The Sheriff has asked for 12 new positions, but feels 6 of those positions are critical. Investigators are
overloaded. He has assigned an investigator to every shift. Parks and Recreation and the Department of
Social Services want to increase their patrol coverage and at this time share an officer. One of those
positions is an additional animal enforcement officer. The officers respond to wildlife issues also, when
Wildlife Officers do not respond.

Tactical equipment needs to be brought up to speed.

County Manager Steve Wyatt stated there are a couple of funding sources that may be utilized. The IT
Depreciation Fund or Capital Reserve Fund.

It was consensus of the Board that the County Manager acquire the final numbers Sor the Sheriff’s requests
and bring back that information along with money within the fund sources to the Board in 60 — 90 days.

Sheriff Griffin noted that all but one of the SRO positions are filled.

Commissioner Lapsley feels that the Board should fund the SRO positions for the Schools located within the
City also, and it should be included in the Sheriff’s budget.
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funded. NCDOT has held one public workshop where they went to the public and showed them the
alternative that was preferred, a four-lane divided facility from 280 to Mountain Road. NCDOT has gone
back a couple of times to the Town of Mills River to have meetings to discuss the project, particularly within
their jurisdiction. NCDOT has held meetings with local communities who have asked NCDOT to come and
speak to them about how it will impact their subdivision or community they live in, and again today during
this meeting.

This project is currently scoped and NCDOT plans to do a five-lane facility from NC280 down to School
Road. At that point it will go to a four-lane divided facility from School Road out to Mountain Road. The
lane widths would be 11 feet with a 5 foot bike path on each side to accommodate cyclists. There is a multi-
use path plan (sidewalks) within the Mills River jurisdiction at their request. There is also a multi-use path
between the two schools, West Henderson High and Rugby Middle Schools. It is a curve and gutter section
so at any time in the future the County or any other local government wishes to participate in the cost of
placing sidewalks, the sidewalks could be accommodated within the berm. It would be a cost reduction in
the future if that were ever requested by the County or schools or another government entity wished to
pursue.

The schedule for this project is to go to Right of Way in October. The right of way plans should be complete
and are due in June. They should have a good idea of what the impacts are going to be to the properties that
adjoin the road. They will begin acquisition of right of ways and moving utilities in October of this year. It
will be a 2 ¥4 year process to go through the acquisition of right of ways, easements and relocation of utilities
and the project is scheduled for LET in 2022,

NCDOT just completed Project W5506, the improvements between Rugby and West Henderson. This
project was identified several years ago due to the accident rate along that section. At that time NCDOT
looked at what improvements could be made and was prior to the funding of Project R2588B. Obviously as
engineers they only get one chance for projects and it was decided they would do all improvements that were
needed in the area which included lengthening tum lanes, providing paved shoulders, and other features.
After R2588B became a funded project, NCDOT reviewed the scope again. Due to limited funds they were
not able to do what was originally planned. They did not see reason to go ahead and buy right of ways only
to have to go back one year later and buy additional right of ways. In 2017 they made the decision to only do
improvements that could be contained within the existing right of ways. This included any utility
relocations, ditch relocations, widenings, or anything else that had to be done as part of the project. The
project was down-scoped considerably based on the 2017 decision. Today you will not see the lengthening
of the turn lanes, but will see the three-lane section and the paved shoulders for safety.

Some of the clements that are there today as far as lengthening pipes and headwalls, will likely be impacted
when they come back to the project because it is going from a two-lane to a four-lane facility, a much wider
footprint.

Water and sewer utilities are located there. Cane Creek Water and Sewer was just placed out there within the
last couple of years. Fortunately it is far enough outside of their footprint that it will not have to be relocated
as part of their project. There is a section (approximately 100 feet) that does but it will be at NCDOT’s
expense to relocate the line. The City of Hendersonville has waterlines there and the relocation of their
waterline will be done on a 75% (NCDOT) 25% (City of Hendersonville) split. Hendersonville wants to do
some upgrades or betterments and they are responsible for 100% of the betterment costs. The City of
Asheville also has a waterline located there and some of it will have to be relocated as well. It will be at
100% of the City of Asheville’s cost.



May 15, 2019 48

Chairman Hawkins stated in the area of Semoran Blvd., it looks like some right of way is taken on one side
of the road but not in the existing right of way, and questioned if this was for sidewalks or bike trails?

Jimmy Termry with TGS Engineers out of Shelby is the lead design of this project, but Mr. Burch feels the
engineers look at best fit and try to use as much of the existing right of way as possible. They also use as
much of the existing road as possible. There are historic properties in that area that NCDOT is trying to
avoid, and so far have been successful in avoiding those properties with the exception of a guide wire that is
being replaced.

Jimmy Terry stated in many of the areas where they chose to widen on one side or the other there were
environmental commitments, new existing sewer lines, the creek, FEMA flood studies, historic properties,
archeological concerns, which played a part in decisions. On Semoran Blvd. it was mostly widened to the
south due to historic property boundaries.

Chairman Hawkins asked about public input. He feels that with feedback from those meetings, changes and
concessions were made.

Mr. Burch stated with all projects in Division 14, (approximately 70 within his 10 county coverage at this
time) the first thing they do is sit down with the stakeholders (local governments) because most of these
projects are their projects. I-26 is an exception as a state-wide project. Most originated with the local
government and NCDOT meets with them to try to understand what their vision is for this improvement and
what they would like to see once the project is complete. Typically you only get one chance such as 1-26, it
took twenty years to get another opportunity to get the project. Many changes were made due to public
input.

Commissioner Lapsley stated Henderson County is the recipient of about 5-6 road construction projects over
the next few years. Roads are going to be a hot topic for this Board as things development. What is the
Justification for a 4-lane road, is this from existing and projected traffic counts up to 2040? This is a twenty
year projection which he realizes is very difficult.

Mr. Burch Responded it is a 2040 forecast for this facility. The forecast is based on models. NCDOT has
been doing traffic forecasting since the 60°s. Looking through the history of DOT and even through some of
the forecasting of 1965, the forecast have been within 200 vehicles of getting it right. It has been done across
the state for many years and is done well. This project is right on the threshold of the 4-lane. When you
come off of NC280 DOT is projecting that you will have 16,600 vehicles per day, down to Banner Farm
Road. Once you get past Banner Farm Road it drops to just below 13,000 and then goes back close to 16,000
at Ladson Road...and continues to increase through the schools to 19,000. Rather than go back and forth
from 2 to 4 to 2 lanes again, DOT looks at lane continuity. Driver expectation is no change within a three
mile area and this forecast changes about every % mile. DOT is typically conservative. Looking 20 years in
the future bridges (French Broad River) are very expensive. If we don’t build the bridge today, we may not
have the money in 20 years to build it to a 4-lane capacity. In NCDOT’s professional opinion, 4 lanes should
be built.

Commissioner Lapsley noted from the time a project is recommended to the time it gets to where it is
funded, right of ways are acquired, and the roads are built, is approximately a ten year plus period of time.
His concern is that if we as a community delay this project 5-8 years and then do another traffic projection
and see that we need it, it will delay the project with the project starting all over again. We should not turn
aside the project or it may never get done. He felt the same with the Balfour Parkway.
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Commissioner McCall stated that many citizens feel the Balfour Parkway was driving this project and asked
for clarification.

Brian Burch stated all projects must stand on there on, which is required by law.
Each project must have an independent purpose and need, and independent utility. This project is a stand-
alone project. Initially the traffic forecast for this project did include the Balfour Parkway. These decisions
are not made in a vacuum. When starting this project NCDOT knew Balfour was scheduled and did include
some data in that forecast. Balfour is now gone will probably not be considered likely for another three years
at the earliest. It has been taken out of the forecast and not be considercd at all as part of this project. Traffic
calculations were recalculated without the Balfour Parkway.

Commissioner McCall noted that concerns were brought up about air pollution at the schools with the
athletic fields so close to the read.

Brian Burch explained that traffic will be there regardless of whether you built it or not. Typically there is
less air pollution from vehicles traveling through an area than vehicles sitting in traffic because they can’t get
through the area. The air pollution should be less with the project rather than more.

Commissioner McCall asked if there was any possibility of a traffic circle at the intersection of Rugby Road
and 191 or would it be a standard intersection.

Brian Burch responded his recollection is a standard signalized intersection. He doesn’t believe that round-a-
bout use has been looked at as part of the project due to traffic volumes.

Commissioner McCall noted an old cemetery at the same intersection and asked if it would be affected.
Brian Burch stated it would not be affected.

Commissioner Messer stated he has heard more from citizens regarding the area between Mountain Road and
Rugby Road. This is where the most development has been in the last 15 years. There is a lot of controversy
in that areca. How do we resolve this and communicate future projects?

Brian Burch responded funding for projects has changed and politics have been removed, which will help. It
is now data driven. Even if a local body asked the DOT to stop, it still must go through DOT and the MPO.

Chairman Hawkins noted this Board has had lengthy time and consideration for this project. The folks that
live along the highway of this project have concerns but he does not feel all people can be made happy.
NCDOT have made a great effort to satisfy as many of those concerns as they can. It is probably time to
discontinue dialogue and move ahead with the project. He feels this is the consensus of the Board.

Chairman Hawkins asked Mr. Burch to look into the possibility of getting a light in front of the new EMS
Building.

Mr. Burch recognized that he needs to follow up with the request for a signal at the EMS Headquarters. He
has made a request for funding and will follow through.
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Budget
The Board has indicated a revenue neutral tax rate of 0.511. The Board will continue to look at what is

necessary to satisfy the capital needs and repair and maintenance of the educational facilities. Every attempt
will be made to keep the tax rate below 0.565.

Commissioner Edney requested a list of changes in fees with the previous charge and new charge side and
side for comparison.

ADJOURN
Chairman Hawkins made the motion to adjourn at 1:55 p.m. All voted in favor and the motion carried.

Attest:

Teresa L. Wilson, Clerk to the Board Grady Hawkins, Chairman












LINE-ITEM TRANSFER REQUEST

HENDERSON COUNTY

Department:  FINANCE

Please make the following line-item transfers;

What expense line-item is to be increased?
Account Line-ltem Description Amount
405400-551000-1901 CAPITAL QUTLAY - EQUIPMENT $88,398
405400-555000-1901 CAPITAL QUTLAY - BUILDINGS $113,990
115980-598040 TRANSFER TO CAPITAL PROJECT FUND $102,880

What expense line-item is to be decreased? Or what additional revenue is now expected?

Account Line-Iltem Description Amount

404400-403500-1901 TRANSFER FROM GENERAL FUND $102,880
404400-492005-1901 MISC GRANTS $99,508
115612-551000 CAPITAL QUTLAY - EQUIP $102,880

Justification:  Please provide a brief justification for this fine-item transfer request.

TO SET UP CAPITAL PROJECT CODE TO TRACK PARK RESTROOM PROJECTS (PORTABLE TRAILERS AND ETOWAH
EXPANSION) FUNDED BY CAPITAL RESERVE FUNDS AND TDA GRANT. AMOUNTS ORIGINALLY BUDGETED IN
RECREATION TO BE MOVED TO NEW CAPITAL PROJECT CODE. APPROVED BY BOC 5.15.2019

FINANCE 5.15.2019
Authorized by Department Head Date

For Budget Use Only

Batch #

Authorized by Budget Office Date

BA #

Batch Date

Autharized by County Manager Date




